Abingdon Society of Bellringers

Bells Replacement Project Manager’s Report for 2007 AGM

Although the main part of the project is now complete, there still remain a number of tasks to be completed in the tower. These are as a result of the bells project and not routine steeplekeeping.

The installation of the new bells and frame went smoothly, despite the need to carry out urgent work on the tower tie rods. St. Helen’s responded very well to this sudden need and the work was carried out quickly in order to keep to the bells installation timetable. The dedication went ahead as planned and the general feeling was that St. Helen’s now has a first class ring of bells.

The majority of the tower’s electrical system has been replaced and we now have better lighting in the belfry, ringing room and staircase. This includes automatic emergency lighting. An intercom system controlling access to the tower has proved very useful and more secure. New heating has been installed in the ringing room but this still requires some adjustment to obtain the best results.

The clock is now running on its automatic winding and striking on the new tenor bell. Recently the striking train has developed a fault and we are awaiting the return of the clockmaker to correct this.

The redecorating of the ringing room has been a major task and many of the ringers have given a lot of time and effort to make this happen. By doing this ourselves, the tower has saved a large amount of money and I am very grateful to all those who helped. The ringing room is now a comfortable and inviting place. Thanks are also due to those that assisted the bellhangers with the installation of the new bells and frame.

As I relinquish the post of project manager, not only do I transfer all remaining tasks to the steeplekeeper (!) but I can also place on record that I am very pleased with the end result of this project due, in no small part, to the assistance and advice I have received from other ringers, the authorities at St. Helen’s and professional contractors who have been involved with the project. I was delighted to be nominated by the Rector to attend a Community Reception at the Guildhall on 17th February 2007 and, as noted by the Chair of the Vale of White Horse District Council, this recognition is not just of one person, but the whole group, in this case the Abingdon Society of Bellringers.

Mark Walker

23rd February 2007

